TOWN OF SWANTON

DRAFT MINUTES
DEVELOPMENT REVIEW BOARD (DRB)

TOWN OFFICE BUILDING

One Academy Street

Swanton, VT 05488

Thursday, October 26, 2017 @ 7:00 p.m.

Present:  Joel Clark, Chair; Gabriel Liegey, Reg Beliveau, Harold Garrett, Members; Amy Giroux, Zoning Administrator; Elisabeth Nance, Administrative Assistant; Karen Drennen
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A. Call to Order – Chair Clark called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Chair Clark asked for Board members to make note of any potential conflicts of interest and/or ex parte communication, and stated for the record he is well aware of the project under the Maquam Holdings (DRB-32-2017) application as a Chair of the Selectboard and a member of the Swanton Enhancement Project.  Mr. Beliveau stated that as Village Manager he has had conversations with Dan Handy regarding the hammerhead on the DDM Properties project (DRB-31-2017) and with the Winters on their project (DRB-32-2017) as representative of the property owner of the parcel to be redeveloped.  Mr. Garrett noted that he had a conversation with Laz Scangas in recent days but that conversation did not include the Maquam Shore project (DRB-32-2017).  Chair Clark asked if anyone had any questions or concerns.  There were none.
B. Agenda Review - None
C. Meeting Topics:

1. #DRB-31-2017:  DDM Properties, LLC - Daniel Handy request for Final Plat Approval for a four-lot subdivision and Conditional Use Permit for two single-family dwellings and two two-family dwellings located at 35 Upper Ferris Street in the R5/Residential District.
Mr. Handy and Mr. Mazurak came before the DRB.  Chair Clark reminded those present of the discussion that had taken place at the last meeting.

Mr. Mazurak detailed the final placement of the dwellings and the final proposed lot sizes.  Mr. Mazurak noted that after discussion with the Village it was determined only one hydrant was needed.  Chair Clark stated that the Board may request a letter from the Fire Chief confirming this as a condition.  

The current plan is to have a gravel drive; Chair Clark is inclined to add a condition that the drive be paved, the construction of which may be phased in based on when dwellings are built or within a certain period.
Mr. Garrett made a motion, seconded by Mr. Liegey, to approve DRB-31-2017:  DDM Properties, LLC - Daniel Handy request for Final Plat Approval for a four-lot subdivision and Conditional Use Permit for two single-family dwellings and two two-family dwellings located at 35 Upper Ferris Street with the following conditions: consider residential lighting and that paving must be done after the last building has been built or within five years of project approval.  Motion carried.
2. #DRB-32-2017:  Maquam Holdings – Canada Street LLC Site Plan Review and Boundary Line Adjustment for redevelopment of the Memorial Building and Prouty Building Site located at 3 Label Lane & 1 Canada Street in the CB/Central Business District.
Mr. and Mrs. Winters came before the DRB.  Mr. Winters gave a brief overview of the history of the project.

Mr. Winters informed the Board the Prouty building would be demolished while the theater and the adjacent building space will be rehabilitated.  

In addition, the Memorial Auditorium building would be converted into an Ace Hardware that would be re-dedicated to the veterans in part by renaming the building “Veterans Ace Hardware.”  The Memorial Auditorium basement will be filled in so the entry will be street level and the metal building adjacent to the Memorial Auditorium will be demolished and replaced with a building whose façade more closely matches the Auditorium’s.
The plan is to demolish the Prouty Building first and then work on the Ace second, with the theater building being the third part of the project.

Mr. Garrett asked about the flow of the trucks needing access to the carpet store during construction.  Mr. Winters stated that they have a deal with the Peoples’ Bank to widen the drive between the Domey building and the bank, which is where the permanent truck entrance/exit would be.  This requires a boundary line adjustment moving a 19-foot piece of land into alignment with the rest of the property.

Mr. Winters stated that the entrance on the west side of the Prouty building would be squared with the road and that the Chamber of Commerce building will move 10-15 feet from where it is now.

Mrs. Winters noted that the back of the lot has been left as green space as much as possible keeping in mind that the village still has access to dump snow over the bank.

There will be storage along the west side of the building for mulch and canopy lighting at the entrance with yard lights with down shields in several areas.  The plan is to put all utilities underground.     
Mr. Winters noted that overall the entire lot will have less impervious surface than the current configuration.
Mr. Horton asked if there is going to be curbing that separates the drive between his property and the Winters’s property.  Mr. Winters stated that the elevation of the parking area will be lower than the drive and they plan to delineate the property with curbing.
There was discussion about parking between Mr. Horton’s building and the apartments behind that lot.  Residents and visitors currently use the municipal lot as parking.  The lot in question will no longer be municipal parking but rather privately owned and for use primarily by customers of the store.  
Mr. Horton clarified that he has no parking and that he has “beneficial ownership” of the drive because no one can seem to figure out who owns it.  Mr. Garceau stated his research shows Mr. Horton, the village and RSE & B Properties (the apartments behind Mr. Horton’s property) have “common access right-of-way” in favor of Swanton Village but that the land underneath is on Mr. Horton’s property.
Mark Rocheleau, Vice President of the Swanton Chamber, appreciates the Chamber is staying but is wondering if the parking is open to the public.  Mr. Winters stated that they would prefer not to state it is open to the public but they are not inclined to kick those cars out.

Mr. Dodd asked about the trees next to the Chamber building.  There are two well-established trees and the plan is to keep trees if possible but it is not guaranteed.  Mrs. Winters stated they will replace the tree(s) if necessary.

Ms. Lambert commented that, from a downtown development standpoint, parking is not a bad problem to have; many downtowns do not have a parking problem but do not have a downtown, either.  Ms. Lambert also noted one sign of a vibrant community is a hardware store showing that the community collectively and individually is improving itself.  This is so exciting for the downtown.  

Ms. Kilburn is happy that two young local residents are working to improve the downtown and is thankful that the Winters are retaining the theater.

Mr. Speer wanted to state how important this is to the Swanton community how historic this meeting is for Swanton’s downtown, and that the Winters have worked with various Swanton groups to make this project work for the whole community. 
Dr. Chip Chiappinelli, of the teen center, spoke in support of the project and noted that the Winters have been very supportive of the teen center’s efforts to find a new location.

Mr. Cheney asked if he could have a new lifetime membership since he had gotten one for the theater years ago from the Handys.

Mr. Beliveau made a motion, seconded by Mr. Liegey, to approve DRB-32-2017:  Maquam Holdings – Canada Street LLC Site Plan Review and Boundary Line Adjustment for redevelopment of the Memorial Building and Prouty Building Site located at 3 Label Lane & 1 Canada Street as presented.  Motion carried.

Chair Clark stated for the record that Mr. Horton had expressed three concerns: access, snow removal, and parking, which the Board determined were not issues.  The Board noted emergency vehicles have access to Mr. Horton’s property and the apartments adjacent to it either through the proposed Ace lot or along Route 78.  The Board noted the number of parking spaces has not been changed since there currently is no parking on Mr. Horton’s property and that there is other municipal parking available.  Lastly, snow removal is a private matter for all property owners.  

D. Minutes DRB September 28, 2017 – Mr. Garrett made a motion, seconded by Mr. Liegey, to approve the minutes after Ms. Nance noted a correction to the spelling of Mr. Liegey’s name in the draft.  Motion carried.
E. Any Other Necessary Business – None 
F. Public Comment – None 
G. Deliberative Session

Mr. Beliveau made a motion, seconded by Mr. Garrett, to enter Deliberative Session at 8:00 p.m.

Mr. Liegey made a motion, seconded by Mr. Garrett, to exit Deliberative Session at 8:43 p.m.
H. Set Next DRB Meeting Date – December 14, 2017 at 7:00 p.m.
I. Adjournment – Mr. Liegey made a motion at 8:55 p.m., seconded by Mr. Beliveau, to adjourn.
Respectfully Submitted,
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